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Chair Atterbeary and Members of the House Ways and Means Committee, thank you for this opportunity to 
testify in support of House Bill 628. This bill would require that schools participating in the federal School 
Breakfast Program, or the National School Lunch Program offer a meal to each student at no cost to the 
student, whereby a reimbursement rate shall be provided to allow the State to pay county boards and 
participating nonpublic schools for the free meals offered to the students. 
 
The school environment plays a vital role in children’s diets and overall health, and policies for universal free 
school meals can contribute to positive child health outcomes. Fortunately, a large body of research assessing 
universal free school meals found positive associations with diet quality, food security, and academic 
performance for low-income and food-insecure households.1.2 Access to healthy school meals is a critical 
cornerstone to improving chronic health conditions and reducing educational inequities among young 
people.3 Furthermore, free school meals augment overall household resources and provide children with a 
regular source of nutritious meals.  
 
Food insecurity is a significant public health problem affecting children in the United States.4 Food insecurity 
disrupts food intake or eating patterns due to a lack of money or resources, and has been associated with 
adverse health, social, and academic outcomes among children. In Maryland, 543,650 people are facing 
hunger - and of them 167,020 are children. Also, 1 in 8 children in Maryland face hunger.5 Sadly, the COVID-
19 pandemic exacerbated food insecurity in Maryland making it difficult for charitable programs to fully 
support those facing hunger. Therefore, government assistance programs that promote free school meals 
must be established and sustained to help bridge the meal gap. 
 
Thank you for your consideration and we urge a favorable report for HB 628.  
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The Maryland Public Health Association (MdPHA) is a nonprofit, statewide organization of  public 
health professionals dedicated to improving the lives of all Marylanders through  education, advocacy, 

and collaboration. We support public policies consistent with our vision of healthy Marylanders living 
in healthy, equitable, communities. MdPHA is the state affiliate of the American Public Health 

Association, a nearly 145-year-old professional organization dedicated to improving population 

health and reducing the health disparities that plague our state and our nation.   
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